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March 12, 2015 
 
 
The Honorable Joseph R. Pitts 
Chairman, Energy and Commerce Health Subcommittee  
2125 Rayburn House Office Building 
Washington, D.C.  2515-6115 
 
 
Dear Chairman Pitts, 
 
As President of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners, the largest full service professional 
membership organization for nurse practitioners (NPs) representing the more than 205,000 nurse 
practitioners across the nation, I would like to thank you, Ranking Member Green and the Committee, 
for the opportunity to testify at the January 22, 2015 hearing “A Permanent Solution to the SGR: The 
Time is Now.”  Pursuant to the Committee’s request for additional questions for the record, please find 
my response below as well as an attached copy of my testimony.  
 
 

The Honorable Eliot Engel 
 
I have been hearing from the physician community in New York for years about their growing 
frustration at the constant threat of significant reimbursement cuts.  They frequently mention that 
the cost of running their practice is increasing each year and they are trying to properly treat patients 
with increasingly complicated medical conditions.  All the while, facing double digit reimbursement 
cuts. It just isn't right. 
   

a. Can you elaborate on why it is urgent for physicians and patient access to care that Congress 
reform the Medicare reimbursement system now and how another patch would be 
detrimental to our Medicare program? 
 

Answer: 
Congress should move quickly to pass a permanent fix to the Medicare SGR. The uncertainty that comes 
with the yearly patch makes many providers, including nurse practitioners, concerned.  We must 
continue to ensure access to care for our patients. 
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The Honorable Doris O. Matsui 
 

1. As I mentioned in my opening statement yesterday, this Committee worked hard with our 
colleagues on Ways & Means and Senate Finance to come up with a bipartisan, bicameral 
solution to the SGR problem last year.  Following on goals set by the ACA, we need to 
continue to move away from fee-for-service and toward delivery system that rewards quality 
and value rather than volume.  This means incentivizing care coordination across providers, 
the use of technology to communicate and track data, and management of chronic conditions 
in a quality-focused, patient-centered, team-based approach. 

  
a. The SGR repeal and replace policy provides incentives and a pathway for physicians to 

develop and participate in new models of healthcare delivery and payment, such as 
patient-centered medical homes.  Please discuss the positive impact that increased 
participation in these models could have. 

 
Answer:  
Nurse Practitioners strongly believe in patient centered care. In fact, one of the attributes that sets NPs 
apart from other health care providers is their unique emphasis on the health and well-being of the 
whole person.  With a focus on health promotion, disease prevention, and health education and 
counselling, NPs guide patients in making smarter health and lifestyle choices, which in turn, provides 
patients with the tools they need to get healthy and stay healthy.  Any new models that are developed 
should include input from Nurse Practitioners from the beginning.  NPs can, and do lead medical homes, 
and as these types of discussions move forward, it is critical that all applicable health care providers are 
included in this process. 
  

b. Please discuss the benefits to patients of better coordination of care. 
 

Answer: 
Nurse Practitioners have been providing primary, acute and specialty healthcare to patients of all ages 
and walks of life for a half a century.  NPs assess patients, order and interpret diagnostic tests, make 
diagnoses, and initiate and manage treatment plans – including prescribing medications.  NPs 
coordinate the care of their patients, whether it be managing referrals or working to ensure that 
treatment plans are created that allow the best patient compliance.  Having one provider focused on 
coordination helps patients achieve healthy outcomes. 
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The Honorable Ben Ray Lujan 
  

1. The current Sustainable Growth Rate (SGR) Medicare payment system is unsustainable and 
needs to be fixed.  In New Mexico, I continue to hear from providers and seniors about their 
frustration with SGR and the uncertainty that it creates.  We cannot continue to patch this 
broken system, and we've been talking about a permanent fix for years.  We need to deal with 
this now, and I support the bipartisan/bicameral SGR structural reform that was crafted last 
Congress that is supported by both provider and beneficiary groups. 

 
a. In New Mexico there is a shortage of primary care physicians.  Can you speak to 

how delivery system reform is connected to SGR repeal?  How do you see the 
move away from fee for service impacting doctors' participation in Medicare? 

 
Answer: 
New Mexico is a state that has been actively recruiting nurse practitioners to practice in their state.  
They recognize the positive health care results of having nurse practitioners as primary care providers.  
A large majority of nurse practitioners, 76% of the 205,000 practicing NPs across the country, are 
primary care providers. As states take actions to allow full practice authority for nurse practitioners, 
access to care is less delayed, and patients will benefit.  NPs practice in every state in accordance with 
state scope of practice laws.  Currently, 20 states and the District of Columbia have granted full practice 
authority to NPs. 
  

b. Given all we know about the impact of primary care on quality, patient 
satisfaction, and costs, what more do you believe we should do to promote and 
support our primary care physicians? 

 
Answer: 
Investments in primary care are important but need to take into account all providers who are providing 
these services to patients, including nurse practitioners.  NPs are the providers of choice for millions of 
Americans.  According to our most recent survey data, more than 900 million visits were made to NPs in 
2012, a number we anticipate will continue to grow in the coming years.  AANP strongly believes this 
serves as a testament to the trust that patients have in our workforce. NPs practice in every community 
in this country, both urban and rural, and provide care to patients from all economic and social 
backgrounds. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Kenneth P. Miller, PhD, RN, CFNP, FAAN, FAANP 
President 
 
cc:  Gene Green, Ranking Member Subcommittee on Health
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Thank you Chairman Pitts, Ranking Member Green, and members of the Committee.  I appreciate the 

opportunity to speak with you today on behalf of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners 

(AANP), the largest full service professional membership organization for nurse practitioners (NPs) of all 

specialties.  With over 56,000 individual members and over 200 organization members, we represent 

the more than 205,000 nurse practitioners across the nation.  

 

My name is Kenneth Miller.  I am the current President of AANP.  I am a family nurse practitioner and 

previously served as Associate Dean for Academic Administration at The Catholic University of America 

in Washington, DC, the Director of the School of Nursing for the University of Delaware and the Vice 

Dean for Internal Programs and Associate Dean for Research and Clinical Scholarship in the College of 

Nursing at the University of New Mexico Health Sciences Center.   

 

On behalf of the American Association of Nurse Practitioners, I am here to confirm our support of efforts 

to repeal the Medicare SGR, particularly the “SGR Repeal and Medicare Provider Payment 



 

 

Modernization Act of 2014” (H.R. 4015) proposed in the last Congress.  As you may know, nurse 

practitioners have been providing primary, acute, and specialty care for half a century, and are rapidly 

becoming the health care provider of choice for millions of Americans.  According to our most recent 

survey data, more than 900 million visits were made to NPs in 2012, a number we anticipate will 

continue to grow in the coming years.  AANP strongly believes this serves as a testament to the trust 

that patients have in our workforce. NPs practice in every community in this country, both urban and 

rural, and provide care to patients from all economic and social backgrounds. 

 

Our data shows that the vast majority of NPs in the United States are primary care providers.   Eighty-

eight percent are educationally prepared to be primary care providers and over seventy- five percent 

currently practice in primary care settings.  NPs bring a comprehensive perspective to health care by 

blending clinical expertise in diagnosing and treating acute and chronic illnesses with an added emphasis 

on health promotion and disease prevention.  This comprehensive perspective is deeply rooted in nurse 

practitioner education.  All NPs must complete a master’s or doctoral program, and have advanced 

clinical training beyond their initial professional registered nurse preparation.  Didactic and clinical 

courses prepare them with specialized knowledge and clinical competency to practice in a variety of 

settings. Daily practice includes: assessment, ordering, performing, supervising and interpreting 

diagnostic and laboratory tests, making diagnoses, initiating and managing treatment including 

prescribing medication (as well as non-pharmacologic treatments), coordination of care, counseling, 

educating patients, their families and communities.    

 

NPs undergo rigorous national certification, periodic peer review, clinical outcome evaluations, and 

adhere to a strict code for ethical practice.  Self-directed continued learning and professional 



 

 

development is also essential to maintaining clinical competence.  It is important to note that NPs are 

licensed in all states and the District of Columbia and practice under the rules and regulations of the 

state in which they are licensed.  The following documents are enclosed for your reference: NP Facts, 

Scope of Practice for Nurse Practitioners, Standards of Practice for Nurse Practitioners, Quality of Nurse 

Practitioner Practice, and Nurse Practitioner Cost Effectiveness. 

 

Nurse practitioners provide care in nearly every health care setting including clinics, hospitals, 

emergency rooms, urgent care sites, private physician or NP practices (both managed and owned by 

NPs), nursing homes, schools, colleges, retail clinics, public health departments, nurse managed clinics 

and homeless clinics.  It is important to remember that in many of these settings nurse practitioners are 

the lead onsite provider. With nurse practitioners providing care in a wide variety of settings, they have 

continuously played a key role in treating Medicare beneficiaries. Nurse practitioners have received 

direct reimbursement for providing Medicare Part B services in all settings since 1998.  Over 174,000 

nurse practitioners, nearly eighty-five percent of the current NP workforce, are treating Medicare 

beneficiaries.  Additionally, Medicare data shows that almost seventeen percent of beneficiaries in 

traditional fee-for-service coverage receive one or more services every year from NPs that bill Medicare 

directly. For many beneficiaries, especially rural and underserved populations, NPs are the only health 

care provider available. 

 

Every day, increasing numbers of ‘baby boomers” become eligible for Medicare. Projections show that 

the number of beneficiaries are expected to increase by 20 million over the next 10 years resulting in 

approximately 72 million patients being treated. Nurse practitioners are ready to do their part to ensure 

these patients receive timely high quality care. According to the American Association of Colleges of 



 

 

Nursing, there are currently 63,000 students enrolled in nurse practitioner programs in the United 

States with over 16,000 students graduating in 2014. Of those graduates, eighty-five percent were 

prepared in primary care.  The evidence shows that nurse practitioners comprise a highly educated and 

sustainable workforce that daily provides comprehensive care to the Medicare population.  Recently, 

U.S. News & World Report ranked  nurse practitioners as number two on their top ten list of “Best Jobs 

of 2015”.  The U.S. Department of Labor’s Bureau of Labor Statistics predicts that the NP occupation will 

see tremendous growth between 2012 and 2022.  As the size of the Medicare system continues to grow, 

nurse practitioners will continue to be in a position to care for the beneficiaries in all settings 

throughout the country, not only because of the current workforce, but because of their strong 

educational pipeline.  

 

Today, the American Association of Nurse Practitioners reaffirms its support of the “SGR Repeal and 

Medicare Provider Payment Modernization Act of 2014” (H.R. 4015) proposed in the last Congress which 

would permanently repeal the flawed “sustainable growth rate” (SGR) formula for Medicare Part B and 

further reform the Medicare Payment System.  We commend the Committee for their bipartisan 

legislative proposal which recognizes all Part B providers, including nurse practitioners.  Throughout the 

development of this legislation, the Committee gave all stakeholders the opportunity to provide 

comments.  This open process lead to a strong bipartisan product, and this process should serve as a 

model as we move forward. The overall focus of the legislation seeks to include all Medicare Part B 

providers by utilizing provider neutral language. In addition, it includes a number of proposals that 

reflect the full partnership of nurse practitioners in the Medicare Program; specifically, the inclusion of 

nurse practitioners in the first year of the Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS), and ensuring 



 

 

that nurse practitioner led Patient Centered Medical Homes (PCMH) are eligible to receive incentive 

payments for the management of patients with chronic disease.   

 

Additionally, it is our belief that repealing and replacing the current SGR formula will benefit both 

beneficiaries and providers in the Medicare system.  Replacing the SGR methodology with a stable 

system of payments that fairly compensates all health care professionals will help to ensure the 

unobstructed delivery of the high quality, cost efficient services that Medicare beneficiaries need.   

As Congress moves forward to address the current Medicare payment system, the American Association 

of Nurse Practitioners would like to reiterate its support for  the “SGR Repeal and Medicare Provider 

Payment Modernization Act of 2014” (H.R. 4015) proposed in the last Congress.  AANP is ready to 

provide support throughout the legislative process in the 114th Congress and looks forward to working 

with the Committee and this Congress on the passage of this bill in 2015.  In the interest of the patients 

for whom we provide care, we strongly urge Congress to move to enact this legislation. 

 

The American Association of Nurse Practitioners thanks the Committee for their work on this important 

issue, and we look forward to working together to repeal the Medicare SGR and reform Medicare Part B 

reimbursement policy to ensure patients have access to the health care they need.  We thank you for 

your time, and we are pleased to continue to work together on this important issue in the days ahead. 

Attachments:  
1. AANP NP Facts  
2. AANP Scope of Practice for Nurse Practitioners 
3. AANP Standards of Practice for Nurse Practitioners  
4. AANP Quality of Nurse Practitioner Practice  
5. AANP Cost Effectiveness 
6. APRN Workgroup H.R. 4015 support letter 
 
 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 

 

 


